TOWN OF GUILDERLAND

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

JANUARY 2, 2013

	Members Present:

  
	Peter Barber, Chairman

Sharon Cupoli

Mike Marcantonio

Tom Remmert

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen, Alternate

James Sumner

Janet Thayer, Counsel




Chairman Barber opened the meeting and pointed out the emergency exits in the event they were needed.

NEW CASES:

TROY MILLER – 311 DR. SHAW ROAD

Sharon Cupoli read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles III & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4365

Request of Troy Miller for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  a reduced width at the building line for proposed parcels of land.  A 125' width at the building line is required; a 104'+/- width is proposed, a 21' variance is requested.

Per Articles  III & V   Sections   280-14 & 280-51 respectively 

For property under purchase agreement between Peter Winne & Patricia Scoons and Troy Miller

Situated as follows: 311 Dr. Shaw Road   Slingerlands, NY  12159

Tax Map # 62.00-2-3 Zoned:  R20
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 2nd of January, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: December 18, 2012"

The file consists of the mailing list to 26 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance, the Town Planners comments, a brief narrative, a plot plan of the proposed subdivision along with the contract for the purchase of the lot.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has applied for area variances in order to subdivide a parcel into two plots.  The site is large enough to accommodate two 20,000sf lots, however the proposed lots will have only 104ft of width rather than the required 125ft.  Many of the lots in the surrounding neighborhood were clustered and have similar lot widths so this would not be out of character with the neighborhood.  The Planning Board has approved the concept plan for the subdivision.  No planning objections."

Troy Miller, applicant, presented the case.  Mr. Miller stated that he is under contract to purchase 311 Dr. Shaw Road.  Mr. Miller stated that it currently has a dwelling sitting on the left half of the existing lot.  Mr. Miller would like to divide the parcel in half and do a full renovation to the existing house, which is currently run down.  

Chairman Barber stated that is seems very straightforward; he has already received concept approval from the Planning Board.

Chairman Barber asked Don Cropsey if he was comfortable with the building width in terms of it being similar to other lots in the neighborhood.

Don Cropsey replied that most of the lots in Kennewyck are less than that, the width at the building line is allowed to be 80' in Kennewyck because it is a cluster subdivision.  Don Cropsey suggested that T driveways be installed on the properties.

Chairman Barber asked Mr. Miller if he was okay with T driveways being installed.

Mr. Miller replied that he was.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4365

Request of Troy Miller for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  a reduced width at the building line for two proposed parcels of land.  A 125' width at the building line is required; a 104'+/- width is proposed, a 21' variance is requested.

Per Articles  III & V   Sections   280-14 & 280-51 respectively 

For property under purchase agreement between Peter Winne & Patricia Scoons and Troy Miller

Situated as follows: 311 Dr. Shaw Road   Slingerlands, NY  12159

Tax Map # 62.00-2-3 Zoned:  R20
In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

The Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

As noted by the Town Planner, the parcel is large enough to create two lots, each at 20,000sf , which is the minimum lot size for this R20 zone.

The proposed building lot width of 104ft is consistent with other lots in the neighborhood and in particular with the nearby Kennewyck clustered subdivision, which has 80' minimum lot widths.

As a result, the Board finds that the proposed variance will not cause an undesirable impact on the character of the neighborhood or will be detrimental to nearby properties.

For these reasons, the Board finds that the area variance should be granted.  

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted.

A T driveway shall be installed on both lots.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF MASULLO BROS. – 307 MILLINGSTONE DRIVE (WAY)

Tom Remmert read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4364

Request of Masullo Brothers Builders for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  the construction of a 40' x 30' detached garage structure within 100' of a watercourse.  A 100' setback is required; 70' is proposed, a 30' variance is requested.

Per Articles  IV & V   Sections   280-29 & 280-51 respectively 

For property owned by Masullo Brothers Builders

Situated as follows: 307 Millingstone Drive   Altamont, NY  12009

Tax Map # 39.00-2-122 Zoned:  RO40
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 2nd of January, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: December 18, 2012"

The file consists of the mailing list to 5 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance, a brief narrative, a depiction of the proposed attached garage, a plot plan showing the location of the house and the garage and the Town Planners comments. 

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant is requesting a variance to construct a detached garage within the 100' watercourse setback.  The area is adjacent to a wetland/watercourse with an associated steep slope.  An angle of repose calculation should also be done to determine a safe building line.   The lot is located in a recently approved subdivision where there were a number of environmental and sensitive features that restricted building envelopes on many lots.  The SEQR approvals were based on these restrictions imposed by not only our Town ordinances but also other outside agencies.  I do not see a need to grant a substantial variance from these environmental restrictions, especially when the vast majority of lots in this subdivision are still unbuilt and contain larger building envelopes that would accommodate the structures in this application."

Steve Masullo presented the case.  Mr. Masullo stated that the building envelope of the lot is a little bit type because it is defined by the 100' setback of the streams on both the south and the western side of the property.  Mr. Masullo stated that they are proposing to build an accessory structure in the southwestern corner of the lot, which is a flat portion outside of the angle of repose.  Mr. Masullo stated that the structure itself is already an approved building permit, which takes up most of the majority of the building envelope.  The accessory structure is a 30' x 40' three car garage.  The garage will be situated approximately 70' from the closest property lines.  The portion of the lot, which is southern of this lot, is common property which houses a pump station which is about 100' away from the property line.

Chairman Barber asked if the three-car garage would be detached and if there was a garage attached to the main structure.

Mr. Masullo stated that the one accessory structure was a detached three-car garage and there was an attached three-car garage.

Chairman Barber asked Don Cropsey if he considered the detached garage to be restricted in any way by the building envelope.

Don Cropsey replied that the building envelope is the principal structure and this particular garage or pool or any type of shed can be within 5' of the property line outside of other restrictions.  Don stated that if there was no stream here, the garage could be placed within 5' of the property line.

Chairman Barber asked Mr. Masullo if he had any recollection of any discussion regarding the watercourse by the Planning Board during the SEQRA review.

Mr. Masullo replied that the definition of a watercourse is pretty loosely defined in the code, it could be very intermittent streams.  Mr. Masullo stated that the building envelope was defined by the most restrictive, whether it is the 30' area beyond the 12° angle of repose or the 100' setback of the watercourse.

Chairman Barber asked if they had done any studies regarding the stream or talk about any environmental protections or representations.

Mr. Masullo stated that at the bottom of the stream are the Army Corps of Engineers wetlands so everything was done to protect the wetlands.  Mr. Masullo stated that the wetlands are in a deed-restricted area, which is defined on every lot and given to the homeowners, and the deed-restricted areas have construction fence up so they stayed away from them.

Chairman Barber asked Mr. Masullo if the Town Planning Board during subdivision approval required any sort of notification or any reference be placed in the deeds regarding the 100' setback.

Mr. Masullo replied that not for the 100' setback, the only thing they had to do through the Army Corps of Engineers was the actual deed restricted area, which were the actual wetlands.  Mr. Masullo stated that in this case is very defined to a very narrow at the bottom of the trench.

Chairman Barber stated that one of the issues is that Jan Weston raises is the SEQRA determination.

Sharon Cupoli asked why it has to be placed so far back.

Mr. Masullo replied that if you moved it closer you would still be asking for a variance.  Mr. Masullo stated that with the topography of the lot, the house is up on a high point and the garage is tucked back in the corner a little lower and kind of hidden behind the back of the lot.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  

Donald Zee, representing the purchasers of the home, stated that with regard to the location of the proposed structure it is specifically placed where the land is flat to avoid intruding upon the steep slopes.  

Chairman Barber asked Mr. Zee how the Zoning Board respects the SEQRA determination by the Planning Board.

Mr. Zee replied that if it was an absolute condition in the SEQRA determination that there would be no infringement on the 100' setback it would be specifically noted on the plans.

Chairman Barber stated that he would like to take a look at the SEQRA determination by the Town Planning Board.

Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion to continue the hearing to January 6, 2013 for decision only.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF DEVIN ANDERSON – 6715 WESTFALL ROAD

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4363

Request of Devin Anderson for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  the construction of a 15'8" x 16' single-story master bedroom addition to an existing single-story family home.  Said addition will encroach on a required setback from a 12º angle of repose from a steep slope and watercourse.  A variance is requested to permit said addition within the required setback.

Per Articles  IV & V   Sections   280-29 & 280-51 respectively 

For property owned by Devin Anderson

Situated as follows: 6715 Westfall Road   Altamont, NY  12009

Tax Map # 36.00-1-5 Zoned:  RA5
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 2nd of January, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: December 18, 2012"

The file consists of the mailing list to 10 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance, a report by Andrew Bell of Bell Engineering, the Town Planners comments and diagrams of the proposed bedroom addition.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has applied for a variance from the angle of repose in order to construct an addition to their home.  The entire house was previously built within the angle of repose and so any addition would require a variance.  An engineer's report has been submitted that states that the area contains bedrock and will be stable for construction.  No planning objections."

Devin Anderson, applicant, presented the case.

Chairman Barber asked when the house was built.

Mr. Anderson stated that the house was built in the 1960s.

Chairman Barber stated that back in the 60's when the home was built, there was no ordinance regarding angle of repose.  Chairman Barber stated that the home is also on bedrock and Mr. Bell has provided a report stating that as long as the building code is followed, there should be no problem. 

Chairman Barber stated that the application seems very straightforward.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4363

Request of Devin Anderson for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit:  the construction of a 15'8" x 16' single-story master bedroom addition to an existing single-story family home.  Said addition will encroach on a required setback from a 12º angle of repose from a steep slope and watercourse.  A variance is requested to permit said addition within the required setback.

Per Articles  IV & V   Sections   280-29 & 280-51 respectively 

For property owned by Devin Anderson

Situated as follows: 6715 Westfall Road   Altamont, NY  12009

Tax Map # 36.00-1-5 Zoned:  RA5

In rendering the decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

The applicant has submitted an engineers report dated November 30, 2012 stating that if the proposed foundation is constructed in compliance with the NYS Building Code for footing dimensions and strengths it will be stable.

The Town Planner has no objections to the granting of this request.

The entire house was constructed within the angle of repose and is located on a stable bedrock.  Based upon the preexisting location, the home in the angle of repose and the engineers report the Board finds that the variance will not alter the character of the neighborhood and should be granted.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted.

Adhering to the recommendations contained in the engineers report.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF THOMAS BREITENBACH – 809 TOWNSHIP ROAD

Janet Thayer read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles III & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Special Use Permit Request No. 4362

Request of Thomas Breitenbach for a Special Use Permit under the Zoning Law to permit:  the use of a 30.3 acre parcel of land for private events such as weddings, ceremonies, educational, hiking and meetings.  Limited use of an existing single-family home for such events is anticipated.  Parking will be provided in open areas adjacent to existing driveway.

Per Articles  III & V   Sections   280-24.2 & 280-52 respectively 

For property owned by Thomas Breitenbach

Situated as follows: 809 Township Road    Altamont, NY  12009

Tax Map # 36.00-1-17 Zoned:  RA5
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 2nd of January, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: December 18, 2012"

The file consists of the mailing list to 11 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for a special use permit along with a Short Environmental Assessment Form for this Unlisted Action under SEQRA, the Town Planners comments, the Town Planning Board's site plan review, the referral from the Village of Altamont dated December 4, 2012, Albany County Planning Board's notification, a letter dated November 27, 2012 from NYSDOT, a project narrative, a map that shows the proposed location of the various activities on the property, a DOT traffic count along Township Road and photos from Township Road as it approaches the property.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested a special use permit to allow his property to be used for special events.  The site is approximately 30 acres in a rural agriculture-5 district.  The applicant is proposing no site plan changes with the exception of some additional lighting and a graveled parking area.  All other amenities including tents, porta johns, catering, etc. would be the responsibility of the renter.  The plan estimates parking for 100+ cars.   I have no planning objections to the site plan but the special use permit should consider limits on the hours of operation and provisions for trash removal."

The referral from the Village of Altamont Trustees recommended approval.  The recommendations stated:  The Committee saw no substantial problem with the request.  The committee concurs with Albany County Planning Board recommendations regarding drainage and clearing of any trees, verification of ensuring access to emergency vehicles from Guilderland Fire Department, review by NYSDOT of design for highway access, drainage and assessment or road capacity, and involvement of State Environmental Conservation if more than one acre is disturbed.  Assume that notification of adjacent neighbors is made.

Albany County Planning Board's notification of 11-15-12 was to recommend with the following modifications:  1)  although the proposed use for large events is occasional, NYSDOT should be given a chance to review and comment for design of highway access, drainage and assessment of road capacity.  2)  Notification of the application should be given to the adjacent Village of Altamont,  3)  The Town should require that the drainage from the parking lots is kept on site and does not impact adjacent property.  The clearing of trees will impact the amount of stormwater runoff.  4)  The Town should ensure that emergency vehicles will be able to access the property.  The width of the driveway may be an issue.  The local fire department should review for adequacy of access and 5)  If more than one acre is disturbed then a Notice of Intent filed with the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation affirming that a Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan has been prepared and is being implemented or submission of a Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan that is consistent with the requirements included in the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation SPDES General Permit for Stormwater Discharges (GP-0-10-001, January 29, 2010) for construction activities that disturb more than one acre of land.

NYSDOT's letter of November 27, 2012 states:  "The existing driveway dimensions are suitable for the request to hold occasional special events.  Conceptually I do not have an issue with the overall proposal and would approve this request without the need to obtain a NYS Highway Work Permit for this location."

The Town Planning Board's site plan review was to recommend without any suggestions or conditions.

Thomas Breitenbach, applicant, presented the case.  

Chairman Barber stated that this seems compatible with the rural agricultural nature of the property.  Chairman Barber asked if he would be comfortable with a size limitation on the guests due to the parking.

Mr. Breitenbach stated that the rule of thumb is 1.5 persons per car so 150 people would be his limit.

Chairman Barber spoke about the possibility of needing someone to direct traffic during the busy times.

Mr. Breitenbach replied stated that there are two lanes at the end of his driveway so there would not be a problem there.

Chairman Barber asked about the hours of operation.

Mr. Breitenbach replied that it is still their private residence so they would limit their hours and the noise.

Chairman Barber asked about the comments from Albany County Planning Board regarding drainage.

Don Cropsey stated that Mr. Breitenbach had talked with the Stormwater Management Officer and he found no problem with the existing site and stated that it would not need any additional permits; they are not disturbing or paving any of the property.

Chairman Barber asked about trash removal.

Mr. Breitenbach stated that he has written a very strict contract that the renter has to agree to and the renter is responsible to clean up the site.

Chairman Barber asked if there is going to be any permanent food preparation services.

Mr. Breitenbach stated that he is just renting his property and is not providing any services.  He is renting to private individuals and they have to obey his rules, including being licensed, etc.

Jim Sumner asked about insurance and the Town being able to monitor the property.

Chairman Barber stated that the special use permit and conditions allows the Town the ability to monitor the situation and activity.  

Mr. Breitenbach stated that he would be insured and there are "one day wedding policies" which he would insist on.

Jim Sumner asked Mr. Breitenbach how he would enforce the clean up.

Mr. Breitenbach replied he would try to police the area and make sure the clients clean up.

Tom Remmert asked about the approval by the fire department.  Tom had concerns regarding ambulance access.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion of non-significance in this Unlisted Action:

"This Board has conducted a careful review of this application to determine whether the granting of a special use permit for a special occasion facility would have a significant impact upon the environment.  This review consisted of comments provided to us by the Albany County Planning Board, the Village of Altamont, the Town Planner and the Town Planning Board.  Based upon that collective review and the conducting of the public hearing this evening I move that a negative declaration be issued."  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Special Use Permit Request No. 4362

Request of Thomas Breitenbach for a Special Use Permit under the Zoning Law to permit:  the use of a 30.3 acre parcel of land for private events such as weddings, ceremonies, educational, hiking and meetings.  Limited use of an existing single-family home for such events is anticipated.  Parking will be provided in open areas adjacent to existing driveway.

Per Articles  III & V   Sections   280-24.2 & 280-52 respectively 

For property owned by Thomas Breitenbach

Situated as follows: 809 Township Road    Altamont, NY  12009

Tax Map # 36.00-1-17 Zoned:  RA5 

In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is an Unlisted Action under SEQRA and this Board adopted a negative declaration by a unanimous vote.

The Town Planner stated that the proposed use was appropriate for the parcel and suggested setting hours of operation and trash removal.

In a site plan review, the Town Planning Board recommended approval.

Albany County Planning Board's notification of 11-15-12 provided five recommendations, which the Board discussed during the public hearing.

In a referral recommendation, the Village of Altamont approved the proposal and concurred with the Albany County Planning Board's recommendations.

Don Cropsey, Zoning Administrator, has determined that the proposed use is a special use in this zone.  As a special use listed in the town code, there is a presumption that the use is compatible with the neighboring properties.  More importantly, as noted by the Town Planner, this is a rural agricultural area and the use appears to be perfect compatible with the rural nature of the neighborhood.

There are very few proposed site changes for this use that will take place on a very large heavily wooded lot.

The property is located well off of Township Road and is forested on all four sides therefore any impact on neighboring properties will not be significant.

For these reasons, the Board grants the Special Use Permit with the following conditions:

Adherence to the plan as submitted by the applicant.

Hours of operation shall be as stated in the application; no more than 150 guests at any time with all parking handled on site.

If deemed necessary by the Zoning Administrator, an off duty or retired police officer to direct traffic and access through the facility.

No amplified music or sound past 10pm.

Any drainage from the parking lots shall be kept on site and shall not impact adjacent properties.

DOT final approval of the ingress and egress, drainage and the assessment of road capacity.

Altamont Fire Department approval of the site plan for emergency vehicle access including width of the driveway and access by both EMT and ambulance vehicles.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

SIGNS:

The Board approved temporary banners for a winter indoor sidewalk sale at Stuyvesant Plaza conditioned upon the Zoning Administrator determining that the placement of the sign will not impact sight distance on Fuller Road or Western Avenue.  Vote 4 - 1. (Sumner in the negative)

The Board approved an 22sf sign on the front pylon sign and a 32sf temporary building mounted sign for Vent Fitness.  Vote 5 – 0.

The meeting adjourned at 8:40pm.
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